THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – August 14, 2007
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on August 14, 2007 at approximately 6:00 p.m.

PRESENT:

DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 3





MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 2





MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY






Member Residing in District No. 4





MR.  TROY INGERSOLL






Member Residing in District No. 5





DR.  JUDI MILLER






Member Residing in District No. 1


ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent





MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Mr. John Gallick from the District’s maintenance department led the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING

Proposed Purchase of Real Property Under Option Contract at S.E. Bella Rd.,/S.E. Quay St./Southbend Blvd.
(Continued from July 3, 2007 and July 24, 2007)

Chairman Carvelli opened the public hearing to receive comments on the proposed purchase of real property under option contract at S. E. Bella Road, S. E. quay Street, and Southbend Boulevard.  There were no comments received from the audience.  The chairman closed the public hearing.
Mr. Marty Sanders, Executive Director of Growth Management, Land Acquisition, and Intergovernmental Relations, and Attorney Dan Harrell outlined the process that had taken place for the purchase and sale.  The superintendent made the following recommendation.



Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the agreement



for purchase and sale upon the terms and in the form, executed by



the Superintendent on August 16, 2007, as revised by the amendment dated



June 30, 2007, subject to satisfaction of conditions outlined in written form



(see supplemental minutes packet) to the Board.  Conditions applied to (a) deposit



of sale proceeds, (b) appeal or agreed order, (c) escrow on August 31, 2007, and



(d) seller concurrence.



It was further recommended that at closing, the chair, superintendent, other



staff, and counsel be authorized upon satisfaction of all contingencies and



conditions, to take all actions necessary to close the transaction contemplated



by the Agreement for Purchase and Sale, with such changes, insertions, modifi-



cations, and deletions as may be approved by the chair, in consultation with



the superintendent and counsel to the School Board.



And finally, it was recommended the superintendent, other staff, and counsel be



authorized to continue working with the City of Port St. Lucie, St. Lucie County,



and others to partner in the acquisition, exchange, or other disposition of  



approximately 45 acres on the site that will not be required for the K-8 school



campus (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Mr. Ingersoll asked staff to find someone else to take control of the additional 45 acres.  Mr. Sanders stated the County Commission had already committed $900,000 towards purchase and maintenance of the 45 acre conservation site.

MINUTES

July 3, 2007 Special Workshop and Regular Meeting, July 24, 2007 Regular Workshop Meeting 

Action:  There was a motion to approve the minutes for the July 3, 2007


 regular and special workshop meetings and the July 24, 2007


 regular workshop meeting (Ingersoll/Hilson/Carried 5-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1. KP State of Florida Stockholm Junior Water Prize Winner- Student Leighton Norvell     
Principal Peggy Anderson came forward and asked the Board to join her in congratulating Leighton Norvell, a Lincoln Park Academy student who recently received state recognition as the State of Florida’s Stockholm Junior Water Prize winner.  This was an outstanding accomplishment.
 2. JK Five Star Schools Recognition
Mrs. Susan Helms-Smith, Volunteer Coordinator, introduced the Five Star School Winners to the Board.

In order to qualify for this award, a school must achieve 100% of the criteria in the categories of business partnerships, family involvement, volunteers, student community service, and school advisory councils.

The following schools were recognized: Bayshore Elementary, Chester A. Moore Elementary, Fairlawn Elementary, Floresta Elementary, Forest Grove Middle, Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts, Frances K.  Sweet Magnet School, Lakewood Park Elementary, Lawnwood Elementary, Lincoln Park Academy, Manatee Academy K-8, Mariposa Elementary, Morningside Elementary, Northport K-8, Parkway Elementary, Port St. Lucie High, Rivers Edge Elementary, Savanna Ridge Elementary, Southport Middle, St. Lucie West Middle, Village Green Elementary, West Gate K-8, White City Elementary, and Windmill Point Elementary. 
 3. ML Resolution in Support of Exemplary Sportsmanship – FHSAA Bylaws

Superintendent Lannon read the resolution in support of exemplary sportsmanship.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the


 resolution supporting exemplary sportsmanship at all times



as outlined by the Florida High School Athletics Association



Bylaws (Hilson/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
STAFF REPORTS

 4. OR Curriculum Report  


a. Voluntary Pre-kindergarten (VPK) Programs in Green Attendance Zone Schools

Mrs. Mary Krause, Executive Director of Teaching & Learning & Title I, briefly updated the Board on a new Voluntary Pre-K program that was created for students in the district’s green zone in partnership with the Early Learning Coalition.  All students who are four years old and who have not attended a VPK program before were asked to register at the Early Learning Coalition office.  Student applications were processed through the district’s Student Assignment Office.  Parents received their child’s assignment in June.  There were nine classrooms spread out between eight of the Title l schools as follows:  Lakewood Park, C. A. Moore elementary, Garden City Elementary, Lawnwood Elementary, White City Elementary, Weatherbee Elementary, St. Lucie Elementary, and Samuel S. Gaines K-8 Academy.  There would be one teacher and one paraprofessional for every 18 students (1:9 ratio).  Funding was through the Early Learning Coalition (40%) and Title I (60%) monies.  Students would participate in a full 6 ½ hour school day.  Teachers were using the Houghton Mifflin Pre-K curriculum, e.g., growing up, getting ready for kindergarten, the community, the seasons, etc.  Mrs. Krause indicated this would be a wonderful program for four year olds.  It would give them a good head start in getting ready for kindergarten.  Parents would be asked to bring their child to school the first day, however, transportation would be provided after that.  Dr. Miller discussed program evaluation and articulation between VPK and kindergarten with Mrs. Krause.

b. Marine Oceanographic Academy (MOA) at Fort Pierce Westwood High


Mrs. Mary Gregory, Science Curriculum Specialist, briefed the Board on the new Marine Oceanographic Academy at Fort Pierce Westwood High School.  Pictures/introductions of the MOA staff were provided.
 Mrs. Gregory informed the Board that a total of 98 students had signed up for the program.  She was very pleased about the staff--all had masters degrees in their subject areas and were committed to finalizing preparations for the first day of school.
Mr. Ingersoll asked to see an overall plan for now and in the future.  He wanted to be able to enhance the program and wasn’t sure if there was enough room for 400 students in the next four years.  
 5. ML Superintendent’s Report   


a. SRO/SRD Program for 2007-08 Update 
Mr. Lannon was pleased to report that on the opening day of school there would be an “unseen difference” [regarding school resource officers) in the schools located in the City of Port St. Lucie.  The 2006-07 contract with the St. Lucie County Sheriff’s Department had been extended so that the same types of services could be provided; however, different personnel may be involved.  County Administrator Doug Anderson and Sheriff Ken Mascara have committed $300,000 toward the next fiscal year beginning October 1, 2007 and the school district had committed to match that amount.  Mr. Lannon anticipated the district would have greater manpower and resources available to principals during this school year.  If, however, law enforcement partners could not help, Mr. Lannon told the Board it still had the ability to provide safety and security for the teaching and learning environment on all campuses.

Mr. Ingersoll asked for a breakdown on which officers were serving each school.


b. Special Legislative Session – State Budget

The superintendent advised that a special session was scheduled to occur in September and reiterated that various organizations comprised of superintendents, administrators and board members continued to trust that state leaders would hold education harmless from budget cuts.  Mr. Lannon emphasized that Florida could not afford to regress to a third world condition in terms of education.
On another matter, Mr. Lannon handed out a new list of workshop topics for review by the Board.  Mr. Carvelli suggested they discuss the list at the next meeting.

c. Opening of School for 2007-08 School Year 

Mr. Lannon was very pleased with the opening of school, the recruiting, retention, and hiring effort, the work ethic of central staff, the transportation department’s induction, and the great partnership with union representatives.  He appreciated all the work that had gone into welcoming new employees.  On a final note, the superintendent mentioned there had been 15 press releases, radio, network television, school district website and TV coverage to bring vital information to parents and the community.  Mr. Lannon thanked everyone for everything that was done to get school open.
CTA REPORT

President Vanessa Tillman appreciated the kind words from Mr. Lannon but reminded everyone that there were challenges still ahead.  She emphasized there continued to be a need to work together, to embrace those who come from other cultures, to learn to respect each other, and to unite in educating our children.

CWA REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve


consent agenda items #6 through #26 (#27 is deleted),


#28 through #34, and addendum item #40 (Hensley/Ingersoll/


Carried 5-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Mr. Ingersoll asked for some clarification on item #16 and #33.
 6.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 7.  SR Job Descriptions for Audio Visual Technician, Plumber, Painter, Air Conditioning Technician, Carpenter,

            Electrician, Maintenance Mechanic
 Addendum 40. SR Agreement for Services with the St. Lucie County Education Foundation

 8.  TB Budget Amendment #10 – Debt Service #4 

 9.  TB Budget Amendment #11 – Food Service #4
10. TB Budget Amendment #13 – Special Revenue Fund #1

11. TB ITB 07-50P, Bus Washing 
12. TB RFP 07-47, Temporary Employment Services
13. TB ITB 07-49P, Bus Seat Repairs

14. TB FTE Transfer Agreement with Martin County School Board FY 2007-08
15. TB FTE Transfer Agreement with Okeechobee County School Board FY 2007-08
16. GY Revised Field Trips & Extra Curricular Activities Guidelines and Procedures Manual

17. CT Authorization to Advertise Public Hearing (Policies #5.70 – Student Records, #5.711 – Protection

          of Student Privacy, #9.75 - Direct-Support Organizations, Safe Driver Plan Policy [#6.173])

18. OR Annual Equity Report
19. BS Renewal of Annual Agreement with Panhandle Area Education Consortium for Teacher

           on Special Assignment, Bennett Buckles 

20. BS Policies and Procedures for Specially Designed Instruction and Related Services for

           Exceptional Students (Formerly Special Programs and Procedures – SP & P)

21. BS Renewal of Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Educational Based Services, Inc.

22. BS Renewal of Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Moira Kuhn for School Psychologist Svcs.

23. BS Amendment to Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Lorie Schultz for Behavior Analyst Svcs.

24. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Boca Speech Center, Inc. for Speech & Language Svcs.

25. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Prime HealthCare Staffing, Inc. for Speech & Language Svcs.

26. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Ana Castellanos for Speech & Language Svcs.

27. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with PACE Center for Girls, Inc., for Alternative Education Svcs. (Delete)
28. BS Cooperative Agreement with Department of Juvenile Justice SY 2007-08

29. KP Frances K. Sweet Elementary Challenge Group Trip to Sea Camp at Newfound Harbor Marine Inst., Big Pine Key,

            FL on October 12-14, 2007
30. SW Inter-Institutional Articulated Acceleration Agreement with Indian River Community College

31. SW Tenth Amendment to Transportation Disadvantaged Coordination Agreement with St. Lucie County

32. KM Agreement for Food Services for 2007-08 with PACE Program for Girls

33. KM Facilities Use Agreements for Providers of Aftercare at St. Lucie County Elementary & K-8 Schools

34. JK SLC Education Foundation Board of Directors 2007-08

OTHER BUSINESS

35. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #004 through #005      

ML ok

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve Stipulated Findings of Fact,



conclusions of Law and Final Orders #004 through #005 (Hilson/Ingersoll/


Carried 5-0).
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
36. MS North Jenkins Planning Area—Eagle Bend and Victoria Oaks PUD School Sites
Mr. Sanders reminded the Board that staff had been working with representatives of two planned unit developments (PUD).  Major issues as previously presented to the Board were:  1) the extension of Avenue Q from Angle Road to Kings Highway and the bifurcation of the Fort Pierce Westwood High site by the extension of Avenue Q, and 2) the proper planning for school capacity with the developments.  
In Mr. Sanders’ memorandum dated August 6, 2007, it mentioned that St. Lucie County had suggested the district work to properly locate a school site within the development to accommodate growth with a possible exchange of the 20+ acres owned by the district that would be isolated by the extension of Avenue Q.  Staff presented a possible school site and the Avenue Q extension to the Board in October 2006.  The School Board directed staff to continue to work with the County to assist them in their goals and to preserve the district’s needs and property.  The alternative school site was just west of Fort Pierce Westwood High--the proposed roadway would be between Westwood and the new school site.  That presented problems with crossing the roadway.  A pedestrian underpass was mentioned as one potential solution to the problem.
Mr. Sanders continued, stating that subsequent events that affected the planning effort had come up, i.e., the relocation of a bald eagle nest and the addition of a second PUD – Victoria Oaks.  Discussions with the developers and the County resulted in the location of a good K-8 school site that would be roughly in the center of the two PUDs.  Consequently, the superintendent made the following recommendation.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board proceed with developing an



impact fee agreement with the developers to exchange the land on an acre



for acre basis (anything beyond the acre for acre basis would be calculated



and based upon Board policy for site acquisition) (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
Questions and answers of interest to the Board were centered on the  


-Identification and monitoring of costs (infrastructure/roadway improvements),

-Access to property,


-Road around retention area,

-Date certain development schedule for roadway improvements,

-Clearing costs for orange grove,

-Due diligence regarding flood elevation vs. ground elevation,

-(Off site) dedicated land for storm water.
Ms. Cynthia Angelos spoke on behalf of the developers.  She stated the developers planned to construct the roadway by the proposed school site first.  Developers also planned to do the onsite improvements up to the school site (see impact fee agreement).  

BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

37. TB TC3/Legislative Priorities for 2008 Session (Due 08-31-07)

Mr. Bargeron informed board members he had contacted TC3 and other district administrators about 2008 legislative proposals that were due by August 31, 2007.  He would compile the proposals and bring back a summary to the Board at its next meeting.  Dr. Miller and Mrs. Hensley agreed to help Mr. Bargeron work with the five county group to gather the priorities together.  Mr. Bargeron asked the Board to include an amendment to section 1011.71(5), F.S., that allowed local capital tax revenues to be used for support of student instruction, local share of e-rate match, and district-wide hardware/software.  Interpretation of the current language limited the use of local proceeds. 
38. TB Sales Tax Shortfall


No additional information.
FACILITIES REPORT

Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities & Maintenance, provided the Board with a facilities and maintenance project status report for the summer of 2007.  He told the Board that all projects would be completed by the time school opened on August 20 or shortly thereafter.  The list was quite extensive
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
39. Academic Achievement Resolution

Dr. Carvelli indicated that the resolution on academic achievement had been reviewed and discussed by board members at a previous meeting.  The document was now being presented for formal approval and distribution to all schools. It would also be available on the district’s website and could be viewed on the education channel 13. 


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the Academic


Achievement Resolution as reviewed and revised (Miller/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
Mrs. Hensley informed members that a large group of school districts had been successful in scheduling a meeting with Congressman George Miller, Chairman of the House Education & Labor Committee.  Invitations were forthcoming from Congressman Tim Mahoney’s office.  The meeting was to be held at  the Neil Armstrong Elementary School in Port Charlotte, Florida, on August 28, 2007, beginning at 8:15 p.m.

Mrs. Hensley reminded board members that the district was hosting the Greater Florida Consortium for School Boards annual meeting at the Hilton Garden Inn in St. Lucie West on September 14 -15, 2007.  

Board members talked briefly about Master Board training.  There were only four training hours left to complete the program.  Creating Meaningful Change – Part II (continuation of a previous module related to local issues) was the topic everyone agreed was most worthwhile.  Chairman Carvelli agreed to contact Mrs. Karen Denson at the Florida School Boards Association about the final details of the meeting.

Dr. Miller and Superintendent Lannon discussed the Florida Commissioner of Education search/selection process and semi-finalists.  
Mr. Ingersoll asked about groundbreaking and dedication ceremonies for the new schools.  He suggested the events occur sometime in October or November 2007.  This would allow time for the principals to get the schools up and running.  Mr. Ingersoll asked that the board members’ “team spirit” shirt order be finalized.
Mr. Ingersoll was impressed with the number of students who turned out to work at Fort Pierce Westwood High School last Saturday.

Vice Chairman Hilson mentioned the state of Florida was facing a big issue with cell phones that take pictures and asked that the Policy Review Committee review the matter. 
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

The following individuals expressed their personal opinions on health/sex education curriculum, abstinence-based curriculum, modification of the “Get Real with Aids” curriculum, and condom curriculum: 

Susan DeSantis, Joshua Jarrell, Moriah Phillips, Sue Chess, Stacy Tirella, Doug Phillips, and Bryan Longworth.  After hearing all comments, Chairman Carvelli accepted a folder that contained signed petitions in support of authentic abstinence curriculum.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the regular August 14, 2007 meeting at approximately 8:55 p.m.







